
VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE
Report for the Village Council Meeting

SUBJECT: SUBMITTED BY:

Change Order – Water System Leak Detection Services
Nan Newlon
Director of Public Works

SYNOPSIS

A motion is requested to authorize a change order to an existing three-year contract for Water System Leak 
Detection Services with M.E. Simpson Co., Inc. of Valparaiso, Indiana in the amount of $18,000.

STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT

The goals for 2015-2017 include Exceptional Municipal Services.

FISCAL IMPACT

This proposed change order would increase the existing contract amount from $135,840 to $153,840. 
Sufficient budget authority exists in the FY16 Water Fund to accommodate this change.

RECOMMENDATION

Approval on the March 22, 2016 consent agenda.

BACKGROUND

In September 2014, the Village awarded a three-year contract to M.E. Simpson, Co., Inc. of Valparaiso, 
Indiana in the amount of $135,840 for water system leak detection services. The contract’s scope of work 
consists of two main components:

 Annual system-wide proactive survey to locate subsurface water leaks, and 
 Site-specific on-call leak detection services in response to possible watermain breaks. 

The Village has contracted for site specific on-call detection services for many years and these services are 
used to determine if a leak exists and to help pin-point the location of a leak.  There are instances where 
potential water system leaks are reported to the Village that are not watermain breaks or leaks.  By 
determining the source of the water through leak detection services, unnecessary excavations and the costs 
associated with them are avoided.  If it is determined that a system leak exists (either through leak detection 
service or staff observation) and it is not readily apparent the exact location of the leak, leak detection 
services help to pin-point the location.  Main breaks under the pavement are more difficult to find than leaks 
in turfed areas and frozen ground can cause water to surface far away from the actual source of the main 
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break or leak.  Pin-pointing the location of the break results in cost savings and reduces the time water is 
shut off, inconveniencing residential and commercial water customers.    

The amount included in the contract for these services was based upon historic costs for this work.  On 
average, on-call leak detection services have been used for 40% of the water main breaks that occur.  During 
the past year these services were used for approximately 60% of the water main breaks that occurred.  This 
was a result of many factors such as the number of suspected leaks and the location of water main breaks. 

Excavating one incorrect location costs approximately $1,000 - $2,000 in overtime and fuel while the cost 
for emergency leak detection services is a per occurrence price that varies from $375 to $500 for the first 
hour, and $195 to $215 for each additional hour depending on whether the call is made during regular 
business hours or after hours. The original contract allowed a total of $24,000 for on-call leak locating 
services. Through 2015, $21,755 was used for this service, leaving $2,245 on the contract for the 2016.  

The proposed change order will authorize the payment for additional services necessary from the existing 
M.E. Simpson contract for the remainder of 2016. These services will only be authorized by staff in 
response to suspected watermain breaks and leaks.

ATTACHMENTS

Proposed Change Order #1
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